
 
 

 

    

 
 
 

Townsend Police Department 
 

Chiefs Report 
 
 

April 1 – April 30, 2018



 

  1  

Activity Summary 
 
Staffing  
 
One officer is still on medical leave.   
 
Candidates continue through the process for hiring. Of the original 70, eight were selected 
for a videotaped interview. Next, we will be selecting the finalists for further interviews 
and conducting background checks.   
 
School Safety 
 
Department personnel continue to be in the schools on a daily basis.  
 
Evacuation drills were conducted at the high school and one is planned for the Spaulding 
School in May along with an Alice presentation for Hawthorne Brook Middle School.  
 
I continue to meet with the superintendent and school personnel on safety and security 
issues. 
 
Attached is information prepared for the media and Town Administrator related to the 
SRO.  
 
Administration 
 
I attended two Board of Selectmen’s meetings and the Town Meeting.   
 
Meetings were held to discuss inconsistencies with the departments’ timekeeping records 
and the towns’ recordkeeping. 
 
Received correspondence from a community member on excellent service provided by 
Officer Thayer.  
 
Technology  
 
Email and phone continue to be an issue for the department.  Meetings are consistently 
held to work with IT to address these issues.  
 
Training for the IMC/Tri Tech software installation. A significant amount of time has been 
spent for the “go live” in June 2018.   
 
Multiple meetings have been held to continue to work on dispatch issues. 
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Grants 
 
The continuation of the highway safety grant enforcement which had been on hold with 
the Executive Office of Public Safety and Security due to the incremental release of funding 
from the federal government is expected to start up again in May.  There have been 
changes in our grant managers at the state level so we are getting to know them and 
develop relationships to facilitate effective grant programs. Once the next phase is 
approved and conducted the speed monitoring equipment can be purchased.  
 
Community Events and Initiatives  
 
I participated in the finalist’s interviews for the school superintendent position. 
 
I conducted a training in Citizen Response to Active Shooters for Dee Bus Company.  
 
The department held a Drug Take Back Day. More that 20 community members disposed 
of approximately 6,800 pills. 
 
I attended the following community events:  

• Baptist church dinner 

• VFW 72nd Anniversary Dinner and Awards 

• NM Cares education event 

• Historic Society Event 

• Provided visibility at the town elections 
 
I attended the COIN meeting to support department efforts to combat the opioid issue.  We are 
continuing to work with them to provide recovery coach services to community members with 
substance use disorders.  
 
The department hosted a tour for a girl scout group that was earning their Authority Badge.  
 
The department posted information on car seat safety. 
 
I conducted wellness checks on community members and held meetings on neighbor 
disputes, general issues, and noise complaints. 
 
The department received complaints about ATVs on conservation land and we are 
continuing to monitor the situation.  



        
RICHARD B. BAILEY 
CHIEF OF POLICE 

    TOWNSEND POLICE DEPARTMENT 
                      70 BROOKLINE STREET • TOWNSEND, MASSACHUSETTS 01469 

                                            TEL. 978-597-2242 FAX. 978-597-1718 

 

 

  1  

April 6, 2018 
 
To Citizens and Visitors of Townsend, MA and Families of the NMRSD: 
 
There has been much debate lately about school safety.  Community and school safety are 
important to me, the department, our schools, and the community.  
 
Since becoming police chief, I have been employing multiple strategies to address community 
safety.  These include greater involvement in the community by having a continual presence at 
community events such as band concerts and festivals, recreation and sports programs, 
community reader day, Halloween activities, library events, VFW gatherings, senior activities, 
church dinners, high visibility traffic patrols, opioid educational events, tenant association 
meetings, involvement in community groups such as NM Cares, the Police Assisted Addiction 
Recovery Initiative, and the Northwest Middlesex County Community Outreach Initiative 
Network to address the opioid issue, the International Association of Chief of Police – One Mind 
Campaign to address mental health. Through Highway Safety Grants the department has been 
able to increase traffic enforcement including speeding and impaired driving to help decrease 
traffic crashes.  The department has also participated in other safety initiatives such as bicycle 
rodeos, car seat check-up events, and the Squannacook Greenways Family Day.  I believe in taking 
a holistic approach to ensuring all of our community members feel safe - which includes a 
presence in our schools.  
 
In Townsend we have three schools – the regional high school, a middle school, and an 
elementary school – it is the job of the police department and the community to make each 
venue feel safe. While we have not had the same person assigned to the schools each day - on a 
daily basis we are frequently in the schools. This protocol has allowed different department 
members to become a familiar presence to our school children and staff.  There has been some 
misstatement of facts as well. Some members of the community have been stating that there is 
a state law related to School Resource Officers that has been broken.  There have not been any 
laws broken nor is there is a mandate from the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and 
Secondary Education to have school resource officers assigned to the schools. It is however, the 
goal of both the Townsend Police and the NMRSD to have an SRO in the schools as soon as 
possible and as staffing allows. 
 
I am personally in contact with school personnel to include the superintendent, the high school 
principal, his staff, and personnel at the other schools in town. Given activities at the school are 
not just limited to when students are in class we strive to have conversations and interactions, 
not only during the day but also in the evening and on weekends. Members of the department 
and I have attend many functions at all the schools in order to provide a presence and foster 
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relationships. Further, we have Townsend Police Officers addressing crime issues as they occur 
at the schools as needed.   We also can rely on regional resources to assist with our efforts when 
needed. 
 
Both the Superintendent, her staff, and the police department believe in open dialogue on safety. 
Collectively - we are doing everything we can to keep our schools – and our community safe. 
In addition to our schools, we have several day care centers operating in town along with a 
vibrant senior center and library, large businesses, community venues, and places of worship.   
We must balance the safety of all community members with our deployment.  Our work to 
address community violence doesn’t end with the schools, in a few weeks I will be working with 
the library and senior center on strategies and safety plans to keep their staff and visitors safe. 
Last fall I offered safety training via our Facebook page to any group or business in town.  
While high schools are certainly vulnerable, unfortunately, all aspects of a community have been 
targets of violence.  Large mass casualty incidents in our country have occurred in public spaces 
– concerts, nightclubs, schools, churches, and in the workplace.  
 
Since 1982 there have been 98 mass homicides (shootings).  Mass homicides previously have 
been defined as more than 4 or more deaths by firearms at any location. In 2012 this was changed 
to 3 or more deaths at any location. Workplace shootings account for 30 of the incidents, various 
community locations 13, colleges 7, high schools 6, and elementary/middles schools 5. 
 
In terms of the number of victims at various locations, concerts have experienced the highest 
number of victims with 770, followed by workplaces with 306, colleges 144, high schools 122, 
and, various community locations 122. The total number of elementary/middle school victims is 
105. In any of these situations, one victim is too many.  
 
According to the Center for Disease Control and Prevention, in 2015, 2,333 teens in the United 
States, ages 16–19, were killed and 235,845 were treated in emergency departments for injuries 
suffered in motor vehicle crashes. That means that six teens ages 16–19 died every day from 
motor vehicle injuries. The risk of motor vehicle crashes is higher among 16-19-year-olds than 
among any other age group. In fact, per mile driven, teen drivers ages 16 to 19 are nearly three 
times more likely than drivers aged 20 and older to be in a fatal crash 
 
Each day across the country, seven children under the age of 18 are killed in shootings and each 
day 115 people die from drug overdoses. 
 
My purpose in relating these horrible statistics is to remind us all that we need to educate, 
protect and care for our children. One death is one too many!! While writing this memo, a 
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common phrase continually came to mind “It Takes a Village”.  A quick Google search revealed 
this interpretation,  
 

“It means that a child does not just grow up within a home, where there may be a 
single parent or a combination of parents, but a child will grow up in a community, 
a village, and that a child will not grow up just in a home but in a social world with 
input and understanding from the village. Regardless of the child's upbringing, the 
child belongs to and is shaped by the community”.  

 
I could not agree more, please remember that our children learn from all of us in Townsend. 
 
As I stated, my goal is to address all safety concerns and make sure everyone feels safe at school, 
their place of business, out in the community, and in their homes.  To do this I will continue to 
address the multitude of safety issues in our community – On March 17, 2018, on the 
departments Facebook page I shared the following “School safety is a topic important to all of 
us. As communities, we must be mindful of ways to recognize those that might be facing 
challenges in their lives. The more that we, at all ages, can reach out, be kind, prevent bullying, 
and promote inclusion in our schools and our communities, the safer we all will be” this post 
reached 1,597 people, 25 people “liked” and 9 “shares.”  Conversely, a post I made this past week 
of a brave young community member deservingly had 10,906 “reaches”, 927 people “liked” and 
39 “shares”. I would be thrilled to see that many people help us send the message for peaceful 
communities.  
 
I need all community members to be aware of their surroundings, if you see something – say 
something.  Look out for your neighbors, engage in community activities, engage others, and 
reach out to us as needed. Do not feel that you are bothering us; the department is there for you 
24/7.  
 
While we are short staffed at this time –- this is not unique to Townsend – it is a national problem 
in the policing profession.  The complexity of policing has increased, and unfortunately, interest 
in the profession has decreased.  
 
As a small community, we have the additional problem of having limited opportunities for 
attaining rank and do not have specialized teams as many large communities do and that can 
make it harder to fill positions.   
 
Earlier this year we were in the process of considering a candidate who opted to go to another 
community closer to their hometown which set back the hiring process.  During this time, we had 
another officer move on to a different community.  To further complicate staffing, when I was 
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hired as chief, there was an officer out injured and there has been one out on injury leave ever 
since. All of these events impact our staffing.  We have been able to maintain coverage and our 
officers are working hard to respond to the needs of the community.  
 
To address our staffing needs, we recently facilitated a large recruiting and testing process which 
we are hopeful will yield a candidate. Unfortunately, by the time we advertise, recruit select, 
background check, and train a candidate it can take up to a year before the person is ready to be 
put into the deployment rotation which impacts how we staff each shift. 
 
Despite these challenges, Townsend is a safe place, and with the help of the community, we will 
continue to be safe in the future. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Richard B. Bailey 
Chief of Police 
 
Attachment: Data on Mass Homicides   
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Mass Homicides - Occurrences by Location – 1982-2018 

Location Total victims Total Injured Total Fatalities 
Occurrences 
by Location 

Workplace 306 120 186 30 

Community 122 41 81 13 

School - College 144 73 71 7 

School - High 
School 132 79 53 6 

School - 
Elementary/Middle 105 56 49 5 

Military 
Installations 113 75 38 5 

Store - Mall 51 22 29 5 

Restaurant 116 55 61 5 

Religious 46 35 57 5 

Government 38 17 21 4 

Apartment 19 1 18 3 

Police Homicide 
(non-call related) 27 15 12 3 

Concert 770 707 63 2 

Nightclub 109 54 55 2 

Airport 11 6 5 1 

Nursing Home 11 3 8 1 

Theater 82 70 12 1 

Total 2,202  1,429  819  98  
Data is from Mother Jones. 
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To:  Jim Kreidler, Town Administrator 
From:  Chief Rick Bailey 
Date:  April 2, 2018 
Re:  School Resource Officer 
 
Jim,  
 
It has come to my attention that some in town are accusing me of not following state law related 
to the issue of the School Resource Officer (SRO). 
 
While I remain largely silent on town issues, I believe the issue of the School Resource Officer 
(SRO) needs discussion and clarification.   
 
The Acts of 2014, 284, Section 110 S37, “mandates” SRO’s subject to appropriation. To be clear 
this is State appropriation.  Neither the Commonwealth of Massachusetts nor the Department of 
Elementary and Secondary Education have legislation in place that appropriates funding for SROs, 
therefore, there is no mandate.  
 
The safety of our entire community, including its school children are important to me. As you 
know the school superintendent and I have worked closely this past school year to ensure 
visibility at schools in the town, I have had officers at both daytime and nighttime events, and I 
personally make frequent visits to the schools.  Further, much discussion has been placed on the 
need for a full time SRO in the high school. With four schools in town (plus several active 
daycares), it would be impossible for the schools to be staffed at all times.  All schools require 
attention, as we are painfully aware, the largest mass murder at a school took place in an 
elementary school.  
 
I believe it is important for the Board of Selectman, and likely the School Committee, be made 
aware of the incorrect information that is being circulated and they should receive reassurance 
that I personally, and the department are doing all we can to ensure safety in our community and 
are not in violation of state law.  
 

 
Richard B. Bailey 
Chief of Police 
 


